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September 24, 2012


The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit my proposed budget for 2013 / 2014 and accompanying legislation. This budget reflects our success in reforming King County’s finances and continues our work in putting the County on a sustainable path.  The budget is aligned with the King County Strategic Plan and reflects the eight goals we have established to guide “what” we do and “how” we do it.  

I am very pleased that this budget sustains most current services in many of our funds, including the General Fund.  It includes investments that will help us improve efficiency and customer service in the future.  To further bolster the County’s finances, this budget adds additional funds to the Rainy Day reserve, and maintains the General Fund’s unreserved balance at 6.5%.

This budget reflects challenging economic times.  The economy of our County is recovering, but only slowly, and many of our residents remain out of work.  Sales tax revenues are projected to grow, but not at the rates we experienced in the middle of the last decade; property tax collections have a variety of restrictions and have been weakened by the soft housing market.  Through a combination of efficiencies and reductions in workload, we were able to balance the proposed General Fund budget.  However, the County’s revenue growth is not expected to accelerate in the foreseeable future.  

This budget, that preserves most services, reflects our success in finding efficiencies and reducing the growth rate in County costs.  Much of this is due to our partnerships with employees and their labor unions.  Working together, we have significantly reduced the growth in health care costs by helping our employees become healthier and by creating economic incentives to use health services more wisely.  In addition, we are starting to see the impacts of using Lean practices in our government.  The proposed budget reflects several efficiencies from Lean, including a $500,000 reduction in Sheriff’s Office overtime as a result of more efficient geographic scheduling, and significant improvements in processing time for building permits and vehicle license renewals.

Not all of the County’s funds are in good financial condition.  Transit services are maintained in this budget because of the County Council’s 2011 action to approve the Congestion Reduction Charge (CRC) authorized by the Legislature.  This added revenue, coupled with a wide range of efficiencies in routing, scheduling, health care costs, and other items, has allowed Transit to maintain service levels and add new Rapid Ride service.  However, Transit’s revenue challenges will reemerge in mid-2014 when the CRC expires.  Unless the Legislature authorizes a new permanent revenue source, significant service reductions will begin in the fall of 2014.  

Funding for our Road Services Division continues to decline and is inadequate to maintain roads as we have in the past.  The combination of annexations, declining property values in the unincorporated areas, lower gasoline tax revenues, and higher materials costs have led to significant reductions in staffing and programs in Roads.  The proposed Roads budget includes major staffing and service reductions in 2013.  In addition, unless a new revenue source is created in mid-2013; additional reductions will need to occur in both 2013 and 2014, which will lead to further degradation of maintenance and emergency response.

While this budget reflects our success in finding efficiencies and maintaining services, we cannot stop there.  This is an effort that must occur every year and in every agency.  I look forward to working with the County Council and our separately-elected officials in these efforts.

The Transmittal Package

In addition to the 2013 / 2014 Executive Proposed Budget ordinance, this transmittal package includes the following separate legislative components and reports that have been incorporated in the 2013 / 2014 Executive Proposed Budget transmittal package.

Fees Ordinances

Part of being fiscally prudent is to raise fees and charges only when necessary and only when the efficiency of operations cannot be improved to preclude the need for increased fees.  While the 2013/2014 budget holds most fees and charges for services steady, certain fees and charges do need to be raised to generate the resources needed to continue to operate County programs.  

Included in the 2013/2014 Executive Proposed Budget are the following ordinances for fee increases.  

DDES 2013 Fee Change – This transmittal packet includes fee adjustments that will allow the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) to achieve full cost recovery in 2013.  These fee adjustments are targeted and raise some fees while lowering others.  The targeted fee adjustments are intended to accomplish the following objectives:

•	Lower fees for the smallest projects;
•	Increase fees for projects with higher construction values;
•	Adjust building fees to the mid-range for major King County cities; and
•	Simplify fees for both customers and staff.

King County International Airport Tie Down Fees – This transmittal package includes an ordinance that will incrementally increase tie-down fees for the King County International Airport (KCIA) from $90 per month to $95 per month in 2013, and to $100 per month in 2014, to reflect rising costs at KCIA including environmental mitigation.  The Airport Roundtable has reviewed and approved this proposed fee increase.  

Additional Ordinances

Property Tax - Included in this transmittal package are the property tax ordinances necessary to collect the revenue that supports the proposed budget.  The Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB) staff will be working with Council staff in the coming weeks to ensure final numbers are included in these ordinances once we have that information from the Assessor.

Inattentive to Driving – This ordinance would create an inattentive to driving infraction that can be used in District Court as a tool to amend infraction charges.  In current practice, the Prosecuting Attorney and defendants may agree to amend contested traffic infractions to use of a cell phone while driving, which is not reported on driving license records. The proposed new infraction would provide the Prosecuting Attorney and defendants an additional tool to use in the resolution of contested infraction cases.  Like the use of a cell phone infraction, an inattentive to driving charge is not recorded on driving license records.  Unlike use of a cell phone, which is a state statute, 100 percent of the revenue collected from inattentive to driving infractions would remain with the County. Net annual revenue collections from inattentive to driving infractions are estimated at $75,000.  Inattentive driving will be a secondary infraction, meaning that law enforcement officers could not use this charge as the primary reason for pulling someone over. 
Pre-Filing Misdemeanor Diversion Code Amendment – The Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (PAO) proposes a pre-filing diversion program for defendants facing first-time charges for most misdemeanor marijuana possession cases.  The program would encompass people arrested for minor in possession, possession of less than 40 grams of marijuana and possession of drug paraphernalia.  Under the terms of the program, the PAO would agree not to file charges against these defendants in exchange for their successful completion of a term on a work crew run by the Community Corrections Division (CCD) of the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, or other appropriate alternative.  The PAO estimates 300 cases will be diverted under this program, half of which would have received a County-funded public defender.  The avoided cost is estimated at $80,000 per year.  A change in County Code is required to allow CCD to accept defendants from the PAO for this program.  

Voluntary Separation – The voluntary separation ordinance would enable the Executive Branch to establish a pilot program to provide an incentive for retirement-eligible career service employees to voluntarily separate from County employment.  The pilot will terminate on December 31, 2013.  The program, similar to those used by the State of Washington, Kitsap County, and many Washington cities, is expected to minimize the number of employees subject to a reduction in force and to result in both short-term and long-term cost savings.  Retirement-eligible employees will be provided a financial incentive of $15,000 to separate from employment, paid out of an agency’s existing budget.  The ordinance authorizes the Office of Labor Relations to negotiate with labor organizations memoranda of understanding, with provisions mirroring the legislation.  

2013 COLA for Non-Represented Employees - This ordinance will authorize a 3.09 percent cost-of-living salary adjustment for regular, temporary and term-limited employees in non-represented County positions.  The cost-of-living adjustment is equal to County union labor agreements for 2013, with a change in the calculation methodology based on the Memorandum of Agreement between King County and labor unions addressing the 2011 budget crisis. It is important that the cost-of-living adjustments for non-represented employees be equal to the adjustments for represented employees to maintain equity of treatment between our represented and non-represented workforce. The proposed ordinance also approves the 2013 King County 10 Step Hourly Squared Schedule, 2013 King County 10 Step Annual/FLSA Exempt Squared Schedule, 2013 King County Standardized Hourly Salary Schedule, and the 2013 King County Standardized Annual/FLSA Exempt Salary Schedule.

2013 Disappropriation - In 2011 the Council adopted Motion 13431 to transition the County to biennial budgeting for all County funds.  The new transitional biennium started for 2013/2014.  However, since two County agencies, Department of Transportation and Department of Development and Environmental Services, were already using biennial budgeting for a 2012/2013 biennium it became necessary to disappropriate the 2013 portion of this biennium since both of these agencies would commence a new biennial cycle for 2013/2014.  The 2013 disappropriation is achieved with the transmittal of this ordinance.   

Creation of the Housing Opportunity Fund (HOF) – This is a technical adjustment that converts a capital fund to an operating fund to align the accounting of the fund with similar programs. The conversion of this fund to an operating fund will provide more transparency by annualizing the budget and accounting processes. The Housing Opportunity fund provides ongoing support for homeless individuals and families.

Cultural Development Authority - Included with the budget is an ordinance that amends portions of King County Code which address arts and cultural funding.  These amendments are technical changes and reflect changes made to the Revised Code of Washington (RCW) 67.28.180 by the State Legislature in 2011.  

Other

Technology Business Plan - As required by King County Code 2.16.0757, I am submitting the 2013/2014 Proposed Technology Business Plan.  This provides the County Council with the appropriate details and context for your review of the proposed budget as it relates to information technology projects. 

2013 eCommerce Report - The King County Administrative Policies and Procedures- Accepting Electronic Payments FIN 8-5 (AEP), effective November 7, 2005 includes the following provision:  Section 6.5.1 “As part of the annual budget request, the Cxecutive will provide the Council with a list of all agencies offering electronic payment options.  For those agencies absorbing fees, either the actual or budgeted costs of transaction fees must be shown, as applicable, for the previous fiscal year, the present budget year and the upcoming budget year.”  The attached report provides this information.

Sent under separate cover, but transmitted at the same time as the budget are the following:

School Impact Fees - The budget transmittal includes a proposed ordinance to adopt school impact fees in the unincorporated portions of participating school districts.  All collected fees are distributed to the respective school districts.  The impact fees are calculated every year based on a formula adopted in the King County Code.  Individual school district fees may fluctuate from year to year based on a number of factors, including changes in student enrollment, changes in the district's building plan, new residential growth, and state reimbursement levels.  

Adjust the Boundaries and Purposed of the King County Transportation Benefit District (KCTBD) – Since 2010, property tax and gas tax for the Roads Fund have been in steady decline.  One revenue tool that is available to the County remains untapped: a $20 vehicle license fee levied within the KCTBD.  This ordinance will affirm the boundaries of the KCTBD and change the way Transportation Benefit District-funded projects and programs are identified.  When the King County Council passed Ordinance 16742 in January 2010, they made clear their intent to re-evaluate the boundaries of the district before imposing a vehicle fee. Before the governing board of the KCTBD can decide whether or not to impose a fee within the District, the King County Council must consider legislation to affirm the boundaries of the KCTBD as the geographical boundaries comprised of the unincorporated limits of the County as they currently exist or as they may exist following future annexations or incorporations.  Additionally, this legislation asks the governing board of the KCTBD to identify annually the list of projects and programs for funding.  It also defines how the transportation benefit district may identify transportation improvements for funding.
Secure Rural Schools and Self-Determination Title III Motion – This is a motion authorizing King County’s election for recently reauthorized funds under the Secure Rural Schools and Self-Determination Program (SRS), and identifying Firewise Forests Initiative as a King County project to be funded in 2013 under Title III of the act.

Surface Water Management – An ordinance and supporting study were already transmitted adjusting Surface Water Management (SWM) fees for commercial and residential property owners in the unincorporated area due to stringent water quality requirements and decreasing revenues due to annexations.  Additionally, the proposed rate adjustment will provide a tiered or “stackable” approach for non-residential parcels of additive discounts up to 90 percent to give landowners credit for varying levels of stormwater controls, water quality treatment, and best management practices. This item was transmitted earlier under separate cover.

Limited Term Obligation Bonds – This is a proposed ordinance would authorize the issuance of up to $37.2 million of bonds to provide permanent financing for approximately $35.7 million of County capital projects and to provide a $1.5 million allowance for covering potential financing considerations.  Most of these projects have been previously approved by Council.   The one exception is the IT Business Empowerment Project which is part of the Executive’s proposed budget.  This project will provide substantial improvements in network bandwidth and access. This item was transmitted earlier under separate cover.

I certify that funds are available.  If you have any questions, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget at 206-263-9727.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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